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When things fall apart and we can’t get the pieces back together, when we lose something dear to us, when the whole thing is just not working…this is our chance to come out of our self-protecting bubble and to realize that we are never alone…Deep down in the human spirit there is a reservoir of courage.  It is always available, waiting to be discovered.
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For my part this morning I’d like to address two points that pertain to the Congregational Survey and this church’s future.   One has to do with the desire of this congregation to grow, and the other has to do with the strengths you are looking for in your next minister.  Let’s start with the later.
When asked about the attributes you’d like in your next minister, 72% of you asked for excellence in preaching (Q #32), and in another question, 77% of you wanted this person to be able to lead stimulating and challenging Sunday services (Q #24). Conversely, only 42% of the survey respondents thought skills in the area of Pastoral Care were a priority.
If you stop to think about it, the response makes perfect sense  - on the one hand.  After all, the entire community comes together for worship.  Leading Worship is a very public event!  You all either benefit - are spiritually nurtured-, or not, each and every weekend as a result of what transpires here and so having a minister who doesn’t meet your expectations in this particular area of church life would be very difficult.
But, on the other hand, there’s more to this community than it’s public worship.  There’s another side of this beloved community that is far less visible, far less public, and it is struggling mightily right now.  In the short time I have served as this church’s interim minister, I have had some involvement with three completed incidents of suicide and one attempt.  At least five families in this church that I know of are currently struggling with issues that are serious enough to involve legal and/or State authorities and I have been to court with at least two of them.  On multiple occasions, I have had to turn to Adult Protective Services to get guidance and/or support for beloved members of this community.  And let’s not forget how may of you have suffered deep and difficult personal losses since last January.  
In my sixteen years of ministry working in a number of parishes, for various fire departments, and as a trauma response team member, I need to let you know that I’ve never encountered a pastoral care load like the one we are experiencing here now.  Add to this the depressed state of our PUUC volunteer pool, the fact that our Care Committee currently has two members and Membership only one and…well…let me just suggest that your next minister will need pastoral skills that are well above average AND your assistance if they are going to serve this community well.
While we’re on the subject of pastoral care, let me invite you to look at the issue through another lens.  We here at PUUC prize ourselves in being a close knit, compassionate community.  The Search Committee’s Summary on survey results says this quite clearly. The third paragraph of the committees report begins with these words:  “The most important findings from the survey show that we see ourselves as a caring, loving community of faith…”.  
This may well be true, but we are also predominantly white, educated and affluent and within that context we live under some pretty lofty socioeconomic expectations.  I want to suggest to you that these expectations often make it difficult for us to be transparent in our pain and suffering.  It’s almost as if we have internalized societies expectations of us and arrived at the conclusion that our personal pain and suffering should remain just that - personal.  So, when the chips are down - really down - many people decide to withdraw from church or keep these matters to ourselves.  And while there may be many ways to approach creating smaller ministry groups within which this sharing might be made easier, the bottom line right now is that, while you may “see yourselves as a caring, loving community of faith,” you don’t really know what’s going on with one another.
Yes, your next minister ought to be able to conduct worship well and in good order.  And yes, that worship ought to be spiritually uplifting, challenging, soul deepening and enlightening…but your next minister will also need solid pastoral skills, and your help, both in service to the Care and Membership Committees and in your own willingness to come out of the socioeconomic boxes of denial, shame and fear we are in right now.
Let me move on to the second point I wanted to address with you all this morning - your expressed desire to secure for yourselves a minister who will help you grow your church, largely by attracting young families who will hopefully have lots of money and lots of energy to do all the  volunteering a vital church requires.
I know you’ve heard this said before but I think it bears repeating…ministers don’t grow churches, congregations grow churches.  In his Exit Interview, PUUC’s former minister, David Robins and our former District Executive Joe Sullivan explored the following question;
QUESTION: Are there obstacles that keep this congregation from becoming a more vital center of this religious community?  Are there any ruts the congregation is currently trapped in?
In part of his response to this question, Rev. David noted that the membership of the congregation was at 130 between 1969 and 1989, and now you’re close to that again.  He concluded his remarks by wondering if there’s not something in the system that continually brings us back to this size.  I think that’s an excellent question and one you would all do well to ponder.  Because, most congregations say they want to grow, but few have a real desire for the change that growth necessarily produces.  At the end of the day, if we were to be perfectly honest, except for the fact that we wish we could raise more money more easily, we’re pretty happy with the way things are here.  And bringing in new people necessarily means bringing in new ideas and new ways of doing things.  What if this beloved community starts to change in ways we don’t like?  What if we come here one Sunday and find a bunch of folks here we don’t already know?  
Most congregations will, when asked, articulate a desire to grow.  But at the end of the day few are actually desirous of the change they fear will come with growth.  And just to be clear…growth absolutely produces change.  
Here’s the good news…congregations who embrace their desires to truly be the beloved community, congregations made up of people who are willing and able to subjugate personal preferences for the betterment of the whole, congregations who root themselves in their UU faith and who work really hard to get into authentic, right relationships with each other, congregations who do not let “church work” eclipse the “work of the church”…these congregations don’t talk about growth.  They don’t need to. 
According to  a UU report on Congregational growth, “When a congregation sees clearly its place and possibilities and understands its mission and purpose, it will make decisions that serve itself and its community well. Such a congregation will continue growing because of its health. Such a congregation is ready to serve people who need Unitarian Universalism.”  In other words, when declining congregations become willing to let go of well known and familiar shores, they become free to sail into uncharted waters.  Yes, this necessarily means change.  The old ways of navigating, of setting sails, the familiar ports all disappear against the backdrop of this new adventure.  But oh, the things you’ll see, the places you will go, the differences you will make.
PUUC CAN grow…in vitality and in numbers, but to do so you will need to get real about how this growth happens, and ministers alone don’t grow congregations.  Growth requires clarity of vision and passion in the hearts and minds of you, the members and friends of PUUC.  To get there you’ll need to get real…with yourselves and one another.  Your next minister, with a good array of skills, could help you get there…but that’s about way more than good preaching.

